ST. MARY'S COUNTY BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

JUNE 1, 1993

Present:

Commissioner Carl M. Loffler, Jr., President

Commissioner W. Edward Bailey
Commissioner Robert T. Jarboe
Commissioner John G. Lancaster
Commissioner Barbara R. Thompson
Edward V. Cox, County Administrator
Judith A. Spalding, Recording Secretary

(Commissioner Bailey was not present at the beginning of the meeting.)

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Commissioner Lancaster moved, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, to approve the minutes of the Commissioners' meeting of Tuesday, May 25, 1993. Motion carried.

APPROVAL OF BILLS

Commissioner Thompson moved, seconded by Commissioner Lancaster, to authorize Commissioner Loffler to sign the Check Register as presented. Motion carried.

COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR ITEMS

Present: Edward V. Cox, County Administrator

1. Resolution No. 93- 20
Wicomico Scenic River Study and Management Plan

Having conducted a public hearing on May 17 and held subsequent decision discussion, the County Administrator presented Resolution No. 20 approving the Wicomico Scenic River Study and Management Plan, which will serve as a policy guideline and reference document, and will be forwarded to the Maryland Department of Natural Resources Scenic and Wild Rivers Review Board and the Maryland General Assembly for approval.

Commissioner Thompson moved, seconded by Commissioner Lancaster, to approve and sign Resolution No. 93-20 as presented. Motion carried.

2) Cedar Cove Marina - Equivalent Dwelling Units Agreement

As a follow up to last week's discussion, the County Administrator presented the Agreement among St. Mary's County Commissioners, Maryland Department of Environment, Cedar Cove, Marina, Inc. and St. Mary's Metropolitan Commission relative to the allocation of EDU's (equivalent dwelling units) for Cedar Cove Marina in Tall Timbers.

Commissioner Thompson moved, seconded by Commissioner Lancaster, to approve and authorize Commissioner Loffler to sign the Agreement as presented.

(Commissioner Bailey entered the meeting at 9:20 a.m.)

3) Critical Area Program Growth Allocation Amendments

On behalf of the Department of Planning and Zoning the County Administrator presented correspondence addressed to the Chesapeake Bay Critical Area Commission requesting approval of two map amendments to the St. Mary's County Critical Area Program using growth allocation from the Commission. The two projects, consisting of a total of 7.5 acres and which were approved by the County Commissioners on April 27, are McGuyre's Subdivision and Maydell Manor, Section 3.

Commissioner Lancaster moved, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, to sign and forward the letter as presented. Motion carried.

4) Budget Amendments

The County Administrator presented the following Budget Amendments recommended for approval by the Director of Finance with justifications as indicated:

No. 93-60 Judicial

To provide funding in Books and Publications account in the amount of \$5,000

No. 93-61 Planning and Zoning

To provide funds needed for employee training in Transportation Planning and Geographic Information Systems (\$2,491)

Commissioner Thompson moved, seconded by Commissioner Jarboe, to approve and authorize Commissioner Loffler to sign the Budget Amendments as presented. Motion carried.

Budget Amendment No. 93-62 County Attorney

To provide funding for attorney's fees for St. Mary's Press bankruptcy proceedings and advice on Ethics Commission Ordinance (\$12,239).

Commissioner Jarboe moved, seconded by Commissioner Lancaster, to approve and authorize Commissioner Loffler to sign the Budget Amendment as presented. Motion carried.

5) Department of Public Works Items

On behalf of the Director of Public Works the County Administrator presented the following items for the Commissioners' review and consideration:

Norris Acres, Section 1

Deed dated March 10, 1993 between Charles Dudley Reed and Board of County Commissioners of St. Mary's County accepting Reed Court into the County Highway Maintenance System.

Deed dated March 1, 1993 between Board of Education of St. Mary's County and the Board of County Commissioners of St. Mary's County accepting Schoolhouse Road into the County Highway Maintenance System.

Road Resolution No. R92-28 designating the following as Stop Streets: Reed Court at its intersection with Schoolhouse Road; Schoolhouse Road at its intersection with Md. Route 235.

Road Resolution No. R92-29 posting Reed Court and Schoolhouse Road at 25 miles per hour.

Commissioner Jarboe moved, seconded by Commissioner Lancaster, to accept the Deeds, approve the Road Resolutions, and authorize Commissioner Loffler to sign the referenced documents. Motion carried.

Richneck Subdivision

Deed dated February 1, 1991 between Ripple Brothers Contractors, Inc. and Board of County Commissioners of St. Mary's County accepting Richneck Court into the County Highway Maintenance System.

Deed dated April 6, 1990 between Amos E. Ripple and Ammon S. Ripple and the Board of County Commissioners of St. Mary's County accepting Ramble Court into the County Highway Maintenance System.

Road Resolution No. R93-08 designating the following streets as Stop Streets: Richneck Court at its intersection with Jones Road; Ramble Court at its intersection with Jones Road.

Road Resolution No. R93-09 posting Richneck Court and Ramble Court at 25 miles per hour.

Commissioner Jarboe moved, seconded by Commissioner Lancaster, to accept the Deeds, approve the Road Resolutions, and authorize Commissioner Loffler to sign the referenced documents. Motion carried.

Pilgrim Manor

Deed dated August 28, 1990 between St. Mary's Properties, Inc. and Board of County Commissioners of St. Mary's County accepting Tippity Wichity Drive into the County Highway Maintenance System.

Deed dated August 28, 1990 between St. Mary's Properties, Inc. and Board of County Commissioners of St. Mary's County accepting Pilgrims Court into the County Highway Maintenance System.

Road Resolution No. R93-06 posting Pilgrims Court and Tippity Wichity Drive at 25 miles per hour.

Road Resolution No. R93-07 designating the following streets as Stop Streets: Pilgrims Court at its intersection with Tippity Wichity Drive; Tippity Wichity Drive at its intersection with Bauer Road.

Commissioner Jarboe moved, seconded by Commissioner Lancaster, to accept the Deeds, approve the Road Resolutions, and authorize Commissioner Loffler to sign the referenced documents. Motion carried.

Correspondence Calling Letters of Credit

Chestnut Ridge, Section 5

To Crestar Bank calling Letter of Credit #S009496 for Public Works Agreement in the amount of \$92,100

84 Lumber Company - Rt. 6

To St. Paul Mercury Insurance Company calling Bond No. 400JF 6069 for Grading Permit #92-15 in the amount of \$26,300.

Commissioner Bailey moved, seconded by Commissioner Lancaster, to authorize Commissioner Loffler to sign the correspondence as presented, to be forwarded if necessary.

Wilderness Cluster, Section 3

(Formal confirmation of approval received through telephone decision on May 27)

To Potomac Savings Bank calling Irrevocable Letter of Credit #92-341-05 for Public Works Agreement in the amount of \$138,600.

Commissioner Thompson moved, seconded by Commissioner Lancaster, to confirm approval of the May 27 action to authorize Commissioner Loffler to sign the correspondence as presented, to be forwarded if necessary.

6) Leonard Hall Junior Naval Academy Selling/Use of Alcohol Standards

The County Administrator presented correspondence to the Leonard Hall Junior Naval Academy in response to May 11 correspondence in which Leonard Hall submitted standards for the selling and drinking of alcoholic beverages on the school property. The return letter modifies the standards by indicating that the school only allow consumption of alcohol with prior approval by the Board of Trustees and the County retain the authority over the consumption and sale of alcohol on the Governmental Center grounds which are part of the leased property.

Commissioner Bailey moved, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, to approve and sign the letter as presented. Motion carried.

7) Boards, Committees, Commissions Appointments

Commissioner Bailey moved, seconded by Commissioner Lancaster, and motion carried, to make the following appointments to Boards, Committees, Commissions as indicated:

Commission for the Disabled	Terms to Expire
Thomas J. Brien	12/31/95/99
Mental Health Authority Board	
Marie B. Daugherty	12/31/95/98
Joseph W. Suchinsky	12/31/96
Wicomico Recreation Complex	
Mary M. Guyther	06/30/96

8) Letters of Appreciation

The County Administrator presented letters of appreciation for service to those individuals who can no longer serve on a board, committee or commission and a letter of appreciation to the Chair of the Commission on Aging for presentation of the 1992 Annual Report.

The Commissioners agreed to sign and forward the letters as presented.

PROCLAMATION REGIONAL PARK DEDICATION

The Commissioners presented a Proclamation designating Saturday, June 5 as the official opening of the St. Mary's Regional Park.

TOURISM MARKETING PLAN

Present: Cindy Woodburn, Tourism Coordinator

Mrs. Woodburn appeared before the Commissioners to present the Fiscal Year 1994 Marketing Plan and the Final Report for Fiscal Years 1992 and 1993. Mrs. Woodburn highlighted the FY '94 Plan pointing out the cooperative effort among the County Commissioners, Chamber of Commerce and the citizens in the development of tourism programs and activities for the community. She reviewed current and planned activities, tourism challenges and objectives.

Mrs. Woodburn reviewed the Final Report for Fiscal Years 1992 and 1993 and pointed out travel articles on St. Mary's County and indicated the value of these articles in terms of advertising space. Also included in the report were visitation survey statistics, public relations and promotion activities, listing of special events and publications, and a report on projects and programs that have been financially supplemented by the Maryland Office of Tourism.

A copy of the reports are on file in the Commissioners' Office.

SHERIFF'S DEPARTMENT PRESENTATION OF HIGHWAY SAFETY AWARDS

Present:

Sheriff Wayne Pettit

Sgt. Jamie Raley

The referenced individuals appeared before the Commissioners to present the following awards received by St. Mary's County:

Third Place Award at the May 14 First National Chief's Challenge Awards Ceremony held in Washington, D. C.

Plaque in Recognition of the County's total commitment to the Maryland Highway Safety Program and the Governor's Cup for superior and unexcelled county programs resulting in increased use of safety belts that were awarded at the May 28 Governor's Highway Safety Awards Program in Annapolis.

RESOLUTION NO. 93-21 ST. MARY'S FREEDOM LANDING, INC. SPECIAL HOUSING OPPORTUNITIES PROGRAM

Present:

Dennis Nicholson, Deputy Director

Jerry McGloin, Director, Freedom Landing

The referenced individuals appeared before the Commissioners to explain Freedom Landing's request for funding from the Community Development Administration for the purchase of two homes and to request the Commissioners' support through a Resolution. The houses are located on Sayre Drive and Dee Court in Great Mills and will provide shared living arrangements for six adults with mental illness.

Mr. McGloin explained that Freedom Landing is a private, not-for-profit organization which provides two types of programs--residential and community. The community program is a day activity for adults with mental illness and the residential program provides housing for that population. Support activities for these individuals are provided by Freedom Landing. The purchase of the two homes will convert rentals into ownership and will facilitate staff visits and will integrate the residents into the community.

During discussion Mr. McGloin in response to concerns expressed by Commissioner Jarboe regarding allowing the neighbors an opportunity to be informed of Freedom Landings purchase of the homes, Mr. McGloin reported that the neighbors will be invited to an open house to meet the residents and staff.

After discussion Mr. Nicholson presented Resolution No. granting the Commissioners' endorsement of the home-purchase project and endorsing the provisions of the capital assistance for the benefit of families of limited income with special housing needs.

After discussion Commissioner Lancaster moved, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, to approve and sign the Resolution as presented. Motion carried four to one with Commissioner Jarboe voting against stating that he believed the community in the areas of the houses should be informed prior to the purchase.

SOUTHERN MARYLAND WOOD TREATMENT PLANT TASK FORCE STATUS REPORT

Present: Ralph Guenther, Chair

Mr. Guenther appeared before the Commissioners to present a status report on the clean up of the Southern Maryland Wood Treatment Plant in Hollywood. Mr. Guenther advised that the site is stable, but fragile; however, there does not appear to be any soil contamination spreading at this time. He stated that EPA is developing a Focused Feasibility Study which will address the various alternative clean up methods and is scheduled to be available later this month with a final report scheduled to be released in July; however, not all testing results will be available when EPA makes a decision as to the method of clean up. After the final report is released, a public hearing will be scheduled.

During his presentation Mr. Guenther noted that the Task Force had some concerns: (1) Test results are slow or nonexistent coming from EPA; and (2) that a clean up method will be selected which will not meet clean up goals without significant modification, which could result in major cost overruns.

Commissioner Loffler suggested that the Commissioners prepare correspondence to EPA requesting a timely release of information and for a preliminary report.

In closing Mr. Guenther reported that the Task Force has suggested that the Board of County Commissioners attend meetings at which the EPA is present in order to reinforce the community's concerns over the clean up situation. Commissioner Loffler responded that the Commissioners look at the Task Force as the technical side of the process and if there is a need for the Board's support on specific issues that the Task Force make a request. He stated that the Commissioners would like to receive reports from the Task Force.

In conclusion the Commissioners thanked Mr. Guenther for the report and requested to be kept informed of the status of the clean up site.

SAFE BOATING WEEK

The Commissioners presented a Proclamation designating the week of June 6 through 12, 1993 as National Safe Boating Week in St. Mary's County.

COMMENDATION ST. MARY'S RYKEN LACROSSE TEAM

The Commissioners presented a Commendation to the St. Mary's Ryken lacrosse team in recognition of its undefeated season for 1992-1993 season.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Commissioner Bailey moved, seconded by Commissioner Thompson, to meet in Executive Session to discuss matters of Litigation (The Skydiving Center), as provided by Article 24, Section 4-210(a)8, and Property Disposition (Surplus Property and St. Mary's Press), as provided in Article 24, Section 4-210(a)11. Motion carried.

Litigation

Present: Commissioner Carl M. Loffler, Jr., President

Commissioner W. Edward Bailey
Commissioner Robert T. Jarboe
Commissioner John G. Lancaster
Commissioner Barbara R. Thompson
Edward V. Cox, County Administrator
Joseph Densford, County Attorney
Charles Wade, Director of Finance

Larry Bradley, Director, Local Government Insurance Trust

Julia Gouge, President, LGIT David Funk, Attorney, LGIT

Judith A. Spalding, Recording Secretary

Authority: Article 24, Section 4-210(a)8

Topic: Litigation - The Skydiving Center

Time Held: 11:25 a.m. - 12:45 p.m.

Action Taken: Representatives of LGIT presented alternatives to the Commissioners with regard to The Skydiving Center legal matter, which the Commissioners will discuss further at next week's meeting.

(Commissioner Bailey left the meeting at 12:50 p.m.)

STAFF MEETING

The Commissioners attended the regular monthly staff meeting at the Carter State Office Building, Public Meeting Room.

STATE HIGHWAY ADMINISTRATION

Present: Neil Pedersen, Planning & Preliminary Engineering, SHA

Robert K. Sanders, Project Manager, SHA Dennis E. Yoder, Regional Planner, SHA

Dan Ichniowski, Director, Department of Public Works

The referenced State Highway Administration representatives appeared before the Commissioners to present a briefing on the MD Route 235 project planning study, the Hughesville Bypass, and the Mattawoman-Beantown Road project.

Maryland Route 235 Project

Mr. Sanders presented a handout regarding the referenced project and stated that the purpose is to increase the capacity and level of service for Md. Rt. 235 from Md. Rt. 4 to Md. Rt. 246. He described the existing roadway, economic development concerns, and associated projects. Because of anticipated future growth in the Lexington Park area, Mr. Sanders pointed out the need for the Route 235 improvement project. The project is in the study phase and will be presented to other state agencies for comments in July. Environmental and planning documents will be subject to a formal public hearing during which testimony will be received.

Discussion ensued regarding alternatives, whether the development of FDR Boulevard could be an alternative to the improvements to Rt. 235. Mr. Sanders indicated that the project was in the preliminary analysis stage, and it was too early to make judgement on alternatives.

(Commissioner Bailey entered the meeting at 2:50 p.m.)

In conclusion Mr. Pedersen advised that SHA will keep the Commissioners informed with regard to the project.

Hughesville Bypass Study

Mr. Pedersen distributed copies of the Draft Final Report on the Hughsville Bypass Study that had been prepared by SHA in cooperation with the Charles County Department of Planning and Growth Management. Mr. Yoder described the alternative routes in the plan, pointing out those that had been deleted, and that Alternative 2B appears to be the most preferable alignment and that it has the least wetlands impact.

Mattawoman Beantown Road Improvements

Mr. Pedersen distributed the page from SHA's Primary Construction Program outlining the Mattawoman Beantown Road improvement project which includes upgrading and widening to a four-lane divided highway from Rt. 5 to U. S. Rt. 301 (2.9 miles). The project is scheduled for construction in 1996.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

(Authorization for Executive Session given in earlier motion.)

Property Disposition

Present:

Commissioner Carl M. Loffler, Jr., President

Commissioner W. Edward Bailey
Commissioner Robert T. Jarboe
Commissioner John G. Lancaster
Commissioner Barbara R. Thompson
Edward V. Cox, County Administrator
Joe Densford, County Attorney

Dan Ichniowksi, Director, Public Works

Jim Haley, Procurement Officer

Judith A. Spalding, Recording Secretary

Authority:

Article 24, Section 4-210(a)11

Topic:

Property Disposition - Surplus Property

Time Held:

3:30 p.m. - 3:42 p.m.

Action Taken: The Commissioners reviewed the list of surplus properties and directed the County Attorney and Procurement Officer to proceed with the preparation of the appropriate documents.

Property Disposition

Present: Commissioner Carl M. Loffler, Jr., President

Commissioner W. Edward Bailey
Commissioner Robert T. Jarboe
Commissioner John G. Lancaster
Commissioner Barbara R. Thompson
Edward V. Cox, County Administrator

Joe Densford, County Attorney

Dan Ichniowski, Director, Public Works

Jim Haley, Procurement Officer

Judith A. Spalding, Recording Secretary

Authority:

Article 24, Section 4-210(a)11

Topic:

Property Acquisition - St. Mary's Press

Time Held:

3:42 p.m. - 3:58 p.m.

Action Taken: The Commissioners reviewed a document relative to the disposition of St. Mary's Press property and directed staff to proceed as recommended.

PROPOSED REVISED PERSONNEL MANUAL REVIEW

Present:

Edward V. Cox, County Administrator Charles Wade, Director of Finance George Foster, Personnel Officer

The Commissioners continued discussion from last week on the proposed revised Personnel Manual beginning with Issue No. 19 through 37. After discussion of items 33-37 relative to exempt employees, the Commissioners directed the Personnel Officer to rewrite those sections and return for discussion during the next personnel manual review session.

CASUAL DAY FOR CEREBRAL PALSY

The County Administrator advised that the County Employees' Association has requested permission to participate in the "Casual Day for Cerebral Palsy" to be held Friday, June 18. For a donation of at least \$5 each employee can dress casually for the day and will be identified by a sticker on his/her clothing. Carol Gallagher, President of the Employees' Association will be the coordinator for the project.

Commissioner Bailey moved, seconded by Commissioner Jarboe, to grant permission for "Casual Day for Cerebral Palsy" as requested. Motion carried.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 5:15 p.m.

7:00 P. M.

PUBLIC HEARING INCREASE OF ST. MARY'S COUNTY INCOME TAX RATE TO 60% TO BE APPLIED TO STATE INCOME TAX FOR AN INDIVIDUAL

Present: Charles Wade, Jr., Director of Finance

The Board of County Commissioners conducted a public hearing on the proposal to increase St. Mary's County Income Tax Rate to 60% to be applied to State Income Tax for an individual.

Mr. Wade read the Notice of Public Hearing stating that the increase is expected to generate \$1,758,000 in revenue for FY 1994, \$1,081,376 to be used to offset the costs of Social Security for teachers and is an attempt to maintain existing funding levels for the Board of Education; and \$675,000 to be used to offset the reduction of the property tax rate from \$2.32 to \$2.27.

The hearing was opened for comments from the audience.

Vaughn McCall - Expressed concern regarding the Board of Education budget and the availability of the Bd/Ed's budget document; (Betty Robrecht of the Taxpayers' Association informed Mr. McCall that the document was available in the three county libraries.)

Mary Whetstine - Expressed approval of increasing the piggy back tax but expressed concern in the way it was done.

John Serico - Concerned about the income tax stating that in Maryland it is not progressive, and that he pays more taxes than a rich person.

Vernon Gray (Alliance for Concerned Taxpayers) - Questioned county's State Aid figures, particularly those that will be given to the Board of Education. (Commissioner Loffler explained that the figures in the MACo document were not correct and staff had been directed to look into it.)

Doug Ritchie - Presented draft letter addressed to Congressman Hoyer regarding federal impact aid and requested the Commissioners' support.

Louis Eberle - Regarding comments about the Board of Education Budget, he stated that the document must be reviewed line by line in order to understand it; expressed concern about pre-K and kindergarten classes and stated that the school system should teach the children and not raise them.

Larry Pinto - Expressed disappointment in the way the Commissioners handled the increase in piggy back tax. (Commissioner Loffler explained that because of timing, the majority of the Commissioners agreed to conduct the required hearing in order to explain why it was necessary to raise the tax to 60%.)

Pete Mesmer - Expressed concern about his taxes, stating he was retired, could no longer afford to live in the County and was selling his home.

Ken Hastings - Expressed opposition to the Piggy Back tax and stated there should be accountability for the Board of Education budget.

Rae Thompson - Expressed concern relative to the increase in income tax rate and that the public did not make an impact on the Commissioners' decision.

Mike Johnston - Expressed concern relative to the piggy back tax and that he felt the Commissioners abandoned their position to "hold the line."

Roy Fedders - Expressed opposition to the increase in income tax rate; inquired whether the Commissioners had considered 55% instead of 60%; pointed out that the shoulders of roads have not been maintained and was a safety problem.

Pat White - Commended the Commissioners for facing the fact that the budget would not work without the increase in the income tax rate.

Joe Gardner - Expressed the opinion that alternatives should have been discussed to meet the budget (e.g., combining school and county maintenance and purchasing).

Regina Abell - Indicated that everyone needs to "tighten their belts" including the Board of Education and was concerned about people on fixed incomes.

Maureen McFadden - Indicated that Board of Education should be made accountable for its spending and that the Commissioners should implement the same stringent policies to the Board of Education as are applied to the county departments.

Robert Johnson - Suggested that there not be a tax increase and that the Board of Education "live within its means."

Jeanette Cameron - Expressed concern regarding the tax rate increase to 60% and that it should have been addressed at the beginning of the budget process and not at the last minute.

Cindy Cartwright - Expressed support for the increased income tax rate.

Kevin Gisham - Expressed opposition to the increased income tax rate.

The public hearing concluded at 9:10 p.m. The Commissioners will take action on the proposed increase in two weeks (June 15).

A tape of the proceedings is on file in the Commissioners' Office.

PUBLIC FORUM

The Commissioners conducted the regular monthly public forum accepting comments and questions from the audience.

Randy Wilks - Referring to Status Sheet from May 4 public forum questioned the voted on rescinding the letter to FERST regarding municipal solid waste. (Commissioner Loffler indicated that Commissioner Thompson made the motion and he seconded it and was defeated three to two. Commissioners Jarboe and Bailey responded that they did not see the need for rescinding the letter since MDE ruled against allowing municipal solid waste compost to be deposited at the FERST landfill.)

Roy Fedders - (1) Referring to May 4 Status Sheet inquired as to what the concerns were about the Nursing Center. (Commissioner Loffler explained that there were concerns whether current policies would be adhered to or changed.) (2) Requested a list of county-owned property and inquired whether there were other properties in the same situation as St. Mary's Press (MILA Loans). (The County Administrator advised that a list would be provided to him and indicated there were no other properties in the same situation.)

Ken Hastings -Presented a chronology and analysis of the site plan buffer zone for the FERST landfill in Huntersville; pointed out Condition 13 of the Board of Appeals requiring a 200 foot buffer area around the property and indicated that Condition 13 was not complied with; referred to documents showing a notation allowing the location of Cell 1 within the 200 foot buffer area. (Commissioner Loffler advised that this will be looked into with the Director of Planning and Zoning.)

Questioned Commissioners Jarboe's and Bailey's not wanting to rescind Larry Pinto the letter to FERST. (They responded that MDE ruled against allowing municipal solid waste compost into the FERST landfill.)

Viki Volk (Enterprise Newspaper) - Questioned Commissioner Jarboe about not wanting to rescind letter to FERST pointing out that he always voted against the sewage sludge applications from the State. (Commissioner Jarboe indicated that he voted against signing those letters because he felt that there should be some notification in the land records that sludge has been applied to a particular property.)

Referring to May 4 status sheet inquired whether a state permit was required for a recycling station (Commissioner Loffler responded that it was not required, and the County nor the State have not authorized a transfer station.)

The Public Forum concluded at 10:30 p.m.

Minutes Approved by Board of County Commissioners on 68193

Recording Secretary